BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

September 7, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, September 7, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. (arrived 7:30 p.m.)



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 

SWEARING IN

Larry Pizer, Town Clerk, Swore in Deputy Chief Martin A. Enos, Deputing Chief Arthur H. Lamb, Jr., Captain Kevin G. Hurley and Lieutenant Dean C. Deltorto.

Mr. Sylvia and the Board congratulated the individuals for all their hard work and dedication to the Fire Department.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Appointment – Mr. Sylvia appointed Kimberly Manion as the Elder Affairs Director for the Town of Plymouth.  Ms. Manion comes to Plymouth from Boston Senior Home Care where she was a Senior Case Manager responsible for coordinating a caseload of 100 elderly clients.  Prior to her tenure with Boston Senior Home Care, Ms. Manion held positions in special event, care unit and schedule coordination as well as recreation therapy.

Ms. Manion holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Human Services from 

Northeastern University and is a Plymouth resident.  Mr. Sylvia explained that 

she came highly recommended from the interview team of Community Resources 

Director Dinah O’Brien, Human Resources Director Pat Flynn and Director of 

Elder Affairs for the Town of Wareham Diane Cunningham.

LICENSES

Common  Victualler (New)

St. Peter’s Kitchen

10 Memorial Drive

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Department.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

The Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation, 21 Custom House Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for September 22, 2004 from 9:30 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a 2nd Annual Invitational Michael A. Tye to be held at the Pinehills Golf Club.  

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  They are a non profit organization.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Plymouth Guild Inc. for the Arts, P. O. Box 3152 is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for September 22, 2004 from 7:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for the 37th Annual Juried Art Show to be held in the Dr. Richard M. Shiff Garden in the back of the library.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  They are a non profit organization.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Auctioneer Special Permit

Joan Caddigan, 389 River Street, Norwell is requesting an Auctioneers Special Permit for September 11, 2004 to be held at 245 Jordan Road from 9:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above permit and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift – The Board accepted a check in the amount of $9,287.00 as a gift from 

WMS Realty Trust and a check in the amount of $11,659.00 from Viking 

Acquisitions LLC to provide the cost for utility service for connections along Long 

Pond Road Public Works Economic Development (PWED) Project.  Selectman 

Lombard asked Mr. Sylvia why this amount was not going into the enterprise

Fund.  Mr. Sylvia responded that this amount was not associated to their tie-in 

fee. 

Gift – The Board accepted a check in the amount of $10,000.00 as a gift from

Plymouth Exit 5 LLC for the use of the Building Department to fund 

expenses associated with the review of the project commonly known as

“Shops at 5”.

Village at Sawmill Woods – The Board voted 5-0 to sign a letter opposing site 

approval from MassHousing for a 260-unit affordable housing (Chapter 40B) 

condominium Complex located on 58 acres of land off Kathleen Drive in 

Manomet.

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of August 10, 2004, August 24, 2004, and Vice Chairman moved to approve and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved on the Minutes of August 10, but 3-0-1 approved on August 24 as Selectmen Lombard abstained.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Jeff Metcalf announced that this Saturday was Plymouth’s 10th anniversary of the “Run to the Rock” Road Race.  Mr. Metcalf explained that three races converge into one with their finish line at the Plymouth Rock.  There is a 5K, a 10K and a half marathon.  Mr. Metcalf presented the Selectmen with t-shirts and thanked the Town Departments for all their help.

PUBLIC HEARING – ERIK’S DAD DBA THE ROO BAR

Chairman Tavares announced that this hearing has been cancelled indefinitely.  Mr. Sylvia announced that they were unable to secure financing.

PUBLIC HEARING – PLYMOUTH EXIT 5 LLC

A public hearing was held to consider the application for a license for 40,000 gallons of underground storage of regular and supreme gasoline for Plymouth Exit 5 LLC at Shops at 5 Way.

Mr. William Cronin Jr., Vice President of N.E. Development, explained to the Board that this application was for a BJ’s gas station.  Mr. Cronin explained that the proposed filling station would offer unleaded gasoline to both members and non-members.  It would be comprised of 6 filling areas and primarily cater to BJ’s customers.

Mr. Rob Schuler, Core States Engineering, explained that BJ’s has committed to installing state-of-the-art safety and monitoring equipment at the filling station and gave details about this state of the art design, including but not limited to, double wall fiberglass tanks, triple walled underground piping, a fire supression system and emergency shutoffs.  

Selectman Lombard asked if special permission was granted by the Zoning Board and Mr. Schuler answered that it had been granted.  Mr. Lombard also asked if they were requesting diesel fuel and Mr. Schuler answered in the negative.  After a little more discussion from Mr. Schuler, Selectman Schena moved to approve this license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

TOWN MANAGER APPOINTMENT 

The Selectmen discussed the appointment of a new Town Manager.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he felt Acting Town Manager Mark Sylvia had the familiarity with the Town and the issues at hand and felt that he would make an excellent Town Manager.  Chairman Tavares explained that contrary to popular opinion he is not eligible for the position according to the Charter and he explained he would also be in support of Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion.  Selectman Schena explained that this position is similar to the CEO position in a corporation and that it is a very crucial position.  Selectman Schena also felt the Mr. Sylvia was the best person for the job and he explained that he would be the first to second Mr. Malaguti’s motion.  Selectman Lombard mentioned an overlap in the salaries of Ms. Nolan and Mr. Sylvia.  Chairman Tavares stated that they would see which date was affective and would change the other.  Selectman Lombard also asked where the Board came up with the $100,000 figure for a salary and Chairman Tavares said that it was the figure in the budget. 

Chairman Tavares also said that this was his 4th time of being in the position of looking for a town manager and that position is a very senior one and carries a 

TOWN MANAGER’S APPOINTMENT (continued)

lot of responsibility.  Chairman Tavares also said that a lot of comments will come from the public about his age, experience, can the Board appoint him etc.  Chairman Tavares asked the public to call him if they had any questions about these issues.  Selectman Quintal also said he has confidence in Mr. Sylvia as well.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to appoint Mr. Sylvia the Town Manager effective upon completion of Ms. Nolan’s term and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to appoint Mr. Sylvia Town Manager.

Mark Sylvia responded that he appreciated the confidence that the Selectmen had in him and that he enjoyed his time as the assistant town manager and looks forward to the BECO challenge and the other challenges that may lie ahead. 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 16: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a parcel of land shown on Town of Plymouth Assessor's Map 30 Lot 77A, located on Oak Ridge Road and being the same premises described in a deed dated April 15, 1953 and recorded with Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Book 2268, Page 52 from the Board of Selectmen for water purposes to the Board of Selectmen for the purpose of conveyance, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen, for and on behalf of the Town, to convey said land for the purpose of developing affordable housing or take any other action relative thereto.

ARTICLE 17: To see if the Town will vote to transfer Lot 9, Assessors’ Map 100, located off Braley Road, from the Town Treasurer for the purpose of sale to the Board of Selectmen for the purpose of conveyance, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen, for and behalf of the Town, to convey the following parcel of land for the purpose of developing affordable housing, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, explained that Articles 16 & 17 ask Town Meeting to authorize the Board of Selectmen, for and on behalf of the Town, to convey two parcels of land for the purpose of developing affordable single family housing units.  Mr. Hartmann explained that the Braley Road land was acquired through the tax title process and the Oak Ridge Road is a former water tank site.  Mr. Hartmann explained that each one of these projects would create one additional deed restricted affordable housing unit, which would increase the affordable housing stock in the community.    He also 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

explained that the State currently classifies approximately 3.94% of Plymouth’s housing stock as affordable, which is below the 10% threshold established under Chapter 40B. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend these two articles and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.


ARTICLE 26: To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 1, §1-4, Fine Schedule to include fines established in the Plymouth Long Beach Enforcement Regulations, or take any other action relative thereto.

David Gould, Natural Resources Director, explained to the Board that they already adopted this policy on June 8, 2004 but Counsel recommended that the General bylaws be amended to reflect the fine schedule for violation of the Board of Selectmen’s regulations.  The warrant article would provide as follows:

To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 1, Article II § 1-4 Fine Schedule by inserting the following:


Plymouth Long Beach Enforcement Regulations


Section
Subject

Fine


2(c)

Enforcement

First:



Warning







Second:


$50.00







Third Violation and







Subsequent offense

$100.00

Selectman Lombard moved to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Nuclear Matters Committee – Selectman Lombard asked the Acting Town Manager if the Nuclear Matters Committee has been receiving correspondence. Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town Manager’s Office forwards all Nuclear related correspondence to that committee.

Waive Fees – Chairman Tavares asked the Board if they wanted to waive fees for the Kane Family who will be building a concession stand at Forges Field.  

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Selectman Schena asked if we have set a policy on waiving fees.  Chairman Tavares said that we had a policy not to waive fees but all requests still come before the Board for consideration.  Chairman Tavares moved to waive the fees and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 3-2 opposed.  Selectman Quintal, Lombard and Schena voted in opposition.

Executive Committee – Selectman Schena asked if they should put the executive committee item on the agenda for discussion.  Chairman Tavares responded in the affirmative.

Capital Outlay Committee – Selectman Schena explained that he was dissatisfied with the structure of the Capital Outlay Committee as they do not have a process to satisfy the Board’s or the Town’s needs.  Selectman Schena would like to put this on the docket for discussion.

Plantation Signage – Selectman Lombard wanted to contact Plimoth Plantation because the signage off of Exit 5, Route 3 heading North doesn’t point tourists in the correct direction.  The Acting Town Manager responded that he would check on this.

Long Pond Road Project – Chairman Tavares asked for a timeline for the Long Pond Road Pavement Project.  He commented that the barrels should come down soon because they could pose a hazard in the colder months.

Route 44 – Chairman Tavares asked if we could have an update on the Route 44 project from the State.

Vice Chairman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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